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SUBJECT:   A briefing and update regarding “Connections for our Future” including a modified proposal for the King County, Port of Seattle and BNSF Railway land sale/exchange.
SUMMARY:   On Wednesday, October 25, 2006 King County Executive Ron Sims and Mic Dinsmore, Chief Executive Officer for the Port of Seattle announced there had been discussions between the County and Port regarding a potential series of inter-linking land purchases and exchanges which are intended to benefit the residents and businesses of King County. 

At a meeting of the Regional Policy Committee on November 1, 2006 Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff for the King County Executive and Linda Strout, Deputy Chief Executive Officer  addressed the committee with a powerpoint presentation that explained the conceptual “Connections for Our Future”.    

The committee has subsequently been briefed in December, 2006; February and May 2007 as more details or updated information has been available – or action taken such as the completion of the Puget Sound Regional Council’s BNSF Corridor Study and work by the BNSF Corridor Advisory Committee; and release of a draft appraisal for the King County International Airport.  

At this stage, the Executive is talking to various stakeholders regarding a “modified proposal” for “Connections” purchases, exchanges and other related transactions related to acquisition of the eastside rail corridor – currently owned by Burlington Northern Santa Fe (BNSF) Railway.

As committee members may recall, the first component of the “Connections” concept as originally proposed had King County negotiating the terms of sale for the eastside 42 mile rail corridor/ right-of-way between Renton and Snohomish currently owned by BNSF.  Then the Port of Seattle would acquire the right-of-way and subsequently transfer ownership and additional funds for the development of the rail corridor to the County.

In exchange, King County would transfer ownership of the King County International Airport (aka Boeing Field) to the Port.  Other elements of the proposed land sales/transfers would  include the Fisher Flour Mills property on Harbor Island (currently owned by King County’s Solid Waste Division) to meet the Port’s need for a new intermodal rail facility. In addition, the conceptual proposal included and anticipated partial state funding for improvements to expand Stampede Pass (to allow freight trains stacked two containers high to pass through it) and cooperation between the Ports of Seattle and Tacoma as well as other rail improvements for freight mobility.

The costs, the sources of funding and details of the transactions have emerged and changed as appraisals have been completed and negotiations have moved forward.  Land purchases, sales and exchanges would require the approval of the King County Council and Port of Seattle Commissioners. 

The modified proposal being discussed with stakeholders and key parties to the agreements involves potentially a different arrangement with regard to the King County International Airport.  The proposal anticipates instead a potential Joint Operating Agreement (JOA) or other operational agreement between King County and the Port of Seattle and a potential agreement that the Port would have “first right of refusal” on any potential future sale of parts or all of the airport.  

In addition, the modified proposal seems to include further agreements regarding the future use of the eastside rail corridor (ERC) and other rail improvements and agreements regarding funding of projects to provide grade separations, etc.

In February 2007 the parties announced the signing of two memoranda of understanding (MOUs) formalizing proposals to bring the rail corridor into County ownership in exchange for the transfer of King County International Airport to the Port. The parties also agreed to cooperate in the siting and development of an intermodal freight facility to serve the region (including identifying an alternative site for County intermodal needs).  The MOUs established goals and deadlines for draft and final purchase and sale agreements and how the parties would work together.    It is unknown how the modified proposal affects the deadlines and other agreements that were incorporated into the MOUs.

The Executive’s Chief of Staff will be making a presentation to the committee that will provide more details regarding the modified proposal.  

ATTACHMENTS:    None
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